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Dear Chairperson, members of the Working Group and all participants,

I would like to begin my presentation by quoting the words of the Secretary-General stated on 26 January of 2004 in Stockholm:

'We must attack the roots of violence and genocide. These are intolerance, racism, tyranny, and the dehumanizing public discourse that denies whole groups of people their dignity and rights. We must protect especially the rights of minorities, since they are genocide's most frequent targets.'

The Working Group should keep these important words in their minds when discussing their future work since it reminds you and all of us of the important work you are carrying out and should continue to carry out in the future. The words of the Secretary General could also be seen as a signal that, maybe, the international community is ready to assist and support you in this important task to take further steps in the protection of minority rights. The Working Group should therefore carefully consider ways in which it would like to further improve its work. In that regard I would like to make some comments.

My comments relate to a few aspects that have been put forward during the discussions in the last days starting with the idea of drafting thematic comments or recommendations; followed by a discussion of ways to improve dialogue between minorities and governments; and ending with a short review of issues I brought up last year concerning the establishment of Regional Special Representatives on Minority Issues. 

Thematic comments or recommendations

Last Tuesday Working Group Member Kartashkin suggested the Working Group to start drafting general recommendations or comments on specific issues such as for example on the issue of non-citizenship. This is an interesting idea that deserves further elaboration. In this regard I would like to point at a discussion held in October 2003 at the ‘Conference on the 5th Anniversary of the Council of Europe Framework Convention on the Protection of National Minorities’. It was discussed that the Advisory Committee, established to monitor the implementation of the Framework Convention, should focus on elaborating general comments based on the UN model. These general comments could assist the Advisory Committee in its activities and could also help states in implementing the obligations set by the Framework Convention. If the Advisory Committee would start drafting such thematic comments, and the Working Group decides to adopt a similar approach, it would be advisable to join the efforts of the two bodies in one working group when a similar topic is addressed. Such an approach avoids the risk of concurring views and will give more authority and weight to the comments made. In this regard it would be wise to ask the OSCE High Commissioner on National Minorities to join this working group, considering his longstanding experience in the field and the already existing practice of the elaboration of guidelines within his office.

The issue of non-citizenship could be an excellent topic for the first collaborate action between these organisations. The representative of the OSCE High Commissioner’s office also mentioned that the High Commissioner is considering drafting guidelines on this issue.


To give just one example of problems of concurring views I would like to refer to the Croatian Constitutional Law on the Rights of National Minorities. When this law was drafted, the OSCE High Commissioner advised the Croatian Government to leave out the citizenship requirement which was incorporated in the definition of minority in Article 1 of the draft text. The Council of Europe’s Venice Commission first objected this restriction, but later accepted it. The Law was finally adopted on 13 December 2002 restricting the application of the law to citizens of Croatia. At the moment, the Ukrainian Government is in the process of drafting a similar law, and it seems that the Government will follow the Croatian approach, thereby also referring to the opinion of the Council of Europe. A thematic comment on this issue supported by all international organisations working in this field could prevent such situations in the future. 

That the issue of non-citizenship is very topical can be witnessed from the fact that CERD has decided on 2 March 2004 to establish an open-ended working group to draft a revised general comment on non-citizens. It is therefore important to follow the work they are doing and inform them about the work that takes place within other bodies.

I realise that cooperation is easier to idealise than to find real working modalities of cooperation. However, it is important to work towards a consistent implementation of minority rights.

Working modalities on the realisation of full dialogue 

Last year I mentioned that the Working Group is a unique forum for dialogue that can only achieve its aims if all parties to the debate actively engage in it. The Working Group members, the Secretariat, and the NGOs have done their utmost to try to realise this aim. Unfortunately, the Working Group lacks the proper attention of those that play an important part in this dialogue, namely Government Observers (although it most also be noted that some countries have been very actively involved). It is however easy to put all the blame on Governments and leave it there. It would be more constructive finding ways to address the reasons for this lack of attention.  


I therefore suggest the Working Group and its Secretariat to draft working modalities regarding practical issues through which dialogue could be improved. Since many valuable ideas have already been made in the past it would be a good idea to incorporate them in one document. The following issues could be addressed in these modalities:

1. The first idea is not my idea, but was brought up by the Representative of China yesterday. He suggested sending the list of participants prior to the Working Group session to all Governments. This is something that can be easily realised.

Other suggestions focused on ways to make the interventions made by NGOs available more in advance. This might be difficult to realise since many NGOs are not based in Geneva and prepare their interventions one week prior to the Working Group session. However, informing the Government’s Permanent Missions to the UN that a NGO from their country will give a presentation should already be enough reason for a representative to attend the session. This is something that could be initiated by the Working Group's Secretariat by sending the list of participants.

2. In addition, the working modalities could state that Governments which, after prior notification of an intervention during the session, are unwilling or not able to attend will automatically receive the intervention concerning their country in their mailbox. In addition, after a certain period of time, the Working Group could ask for a written reaction which will consequently be forwarded to the NGO concerned. This way the NGO that took the effort of coming to Geneva will not be left with empty hands. I realise that this will require more work by the Secretariat of which I cannot judge whether such time is available.

A further role in this regard could be played by the Working Group. MRG suggested yesterday to establish a mechanism that could look into the allegations made by NGOs.  If a Government wishes not to respond to the request to react upon the intervention, the Working Group should be allowed to formulate their own objective opinion regarding the matter which will then be forwarded to the NGO and Government concerned. Such a pressure tool could be an important incentive for States to enter into dialogue with the NGO.
3. Another matter the modalities should mention concerns a request to Governments to forward the intervention of the NGO to the competent ministry (as was suggested by Corinne Lennox of MRG to forward development issue to the ministry dealing with such issues). Some Government Observers already do this, it would however not harm to emphasise this in the modalities. In addition, I read in a MRG report that representatives of NGOs are sometimes invited at the ministry after their return from the Working Group session to further discuss the issues brought forward. These are excellent examples of ongoing dialogue and practices like this should be followed by all Governments and could be mentioned in the modalities.

4. A fourth suggestion sees at the possibility to conduct country visits. It might be a good idea if the working modalities inform the governments of this possibility since most governments might not be aware of this, certainly those who hardly attend Working Group sessions. 
An advantage of country visits is that it could provide a follow up to issues raised in Working Group sessions. The extensive report drafted by the Working Group following their visit to Finland provides a valuable insight in the way Finland implemented minority right and is therefore an important monitoring tool. In addition, Finland’s approach to the visit of the Working Group by giving it, among other things, full media attention, should be welcomed and applauded. A reference to this practice in the modalities could be a stimulus for other countries to follow this example.

The Advisory Committee of the Framework Convention, in cooperation with minority NGOs, has organised several follow up seminars which have been a great success to further enhance dialogue and more importantly, to further enhance implementation of and compliance with minority rights. It should be noted that, again, one must be careful with too many overlapping activities of different organisations concerning similar issues. 
The adoption and distribution of working modalities could put the Working Group back on the agenda of those governments who are not even aware of its existence or forgot about its existence, and should, if drafted, be distributed to each Government every year before the annual session.

Special Representative on Minority Issues

Everything I have just mentioned should however be rethought if the UN decides to create a Special Representative on Minority Issues since that will certainly affect the activities of the Working Group. I would therefore suggest the Working Group to formulate their considerations regarding the nature of their role alongside a special representative. 
Last year at the 9th session I made some comments regarding this issue. I will not repeat everything I said, since that intervention is still available and my ideas have remained the same. I made a comparison with the work of the OSCE High Commissioner on National Minorities and suggested to establish regional special representatives. I would recommend the Working Group to further study this idea. Mr. Sorabjee already emphasised yesterday that a regional approach is probably the best way to deal with the various issues concerning minority rights protection. 
Mr. Sorabjee also mentioned the importance of a conflict prevention aspect in the mandate of the new instrument. Adding such a conflict prevention aspect would be completely in line with the wishes of our Secretary-General so there is hope that progress will be achieved this year!

I therefore truly hope that the recommendations put forward by this expert body will be adopted and implemented. Considering also that the Working Group is celebrating its tenth anniversary it would be a great recognition of your most valuable work.
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� See The Hague, Oslo and Lund Recommendations and more recently the guidelines concerning the use of minority language in broadcasting media, adopted in October 2003.





